THE TALIBAN AND CHINA: INDIA SEES NEW OPPORTUNITIES IN CENTRAL ASIA

A CASPIAN POLICY CENTER POLICY BRIEF



JULY 2022



ABOUT US

The Caspian Policy Center (CPC) is an independent, nonprofit research think tank based in Washington D.C. Economic, political, energy, and security issues of the Caspian region constitute the central research focus of the Center.

CPC aims at becoming a primary research and debate platform in the Caspian region with relevant publications, events, projects, and media productions to nurture a comprehensive understanding of the intertwined affairs of the Caspian region.

With an inclusive, scholarly, and innovative approach, the Caspian Policy Center presents a platform where diverse voices from academia, business, and policy world from both the region and the nation's capital interact to produce distinct ideas and insights to the outstanding issues of the Caspian region.





ABOUT THE AUTHOR



Ambassador (ret.) Robert Cekuta Project Advisor

Ambassador (Ret.) Robert F. Cekuta Energy and Economy Program Chair, Ambassador to the Republic of Azerbaijan (2015 – 2018). Bob Cekuta has long and extensive experience as a top-level U.S. diplomat. Ambassador Cekuta's positions in the State Department included Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for Energy Resources as well as Deputy Assistant Secretary for Energy, Sanctions, and Commodities. His overseas postings included the U.S. Embassies in Berlin and Tokyo where he oversaw the full range of economic, commercial, nonproliferation, and scientific relations. In addition, Ambassador Cekuta was Deputy Chief of Mission in Albania and held positions in Vienna, Baghdad, Kabul, Johannesburg, and Sana'a, Yemen



Dr. Roger Kangas Project Advisor

Dr. Kangas is the Academic Dean and Professor of Central Asian Studies at the Near East South Asian Center for Strategic Studies and an Adjunct Professor at Georgetown University. His areas of interest include Central and South Asia, the former USSR, transnational threats and terrorism, international security organization, and energy security. Dr. Kangas has published both books and articles on Central Asia. He was previously a Professor of Central Asian Studies at the George C. Marshall Center for European Security and Deputy Director of the Central Asian Institution at the Paul H Nitze School of Advanced International Studies. He furthermore advised the Combatant Commands, NATO, and other US government agencies on Central and South Asia, Russia, and the South Caucasus.



Dante Schulz Author

Dante Schulz serves as a Research Assistant with the Caspian Policy Center. He completed his B.A. at The George Washington University with a double major in international affairs and history and minor in Chinese. He is interested in studying China's increasing presence in global affairs through the Belt and Road Initiative along with its implications for neighboring countries. At CPC, he focuses his research on great power competition, Chinese–Central Asian relations, and invigorating the private sector to participate in the Caspian Region's investment portfolio. Dante is a former intern for the Inter-American Dialogue where he analyzed Chinese investment in Latin America and former research assistant for a National Science Foundation grant affiliated with Pepperdine University's Graduate School of Psychology and Education.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR



Ambassador (ret.) Allan Mustard Editor

Ambassador (ret.) Allan Mustard is a senior fellow and board member of the Caspian Policy Center. Mr. Mustard, class of Career Minister, was sworn in as U.S. Ambassador to Turkmenistan on November 25, 2014. He previously served as Agricultural Minister–Counselor at the U.S. Embassy in New Delhi, India. A widely recognized authority on agricultural and food aid policy, he has broad experience in guiding economic reform assistance throughout Eastern Europe and the former Soviet Union.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

India is the geopolitical behemoth of South Asia, boasting a population of over one billion with projections indicating that it will soon overtake China as the most populous nation in the world.\(^1\) Its expanding economy, developing rule of law, and rising youth population point towards India adopting a more dominant role on the international stage in the second quarter of the twenty-first century. Until now, Indian foreign policy has been hyper focused on its immediate neighborhood. India has prioritized minimizing threats from Pakistan, curbing violent extremism, and balancing China along its northern border. However, India is assuming a more commanding position in regions outside of South Asia. India's proximity to the Central Asian states, its need to acquire secure trade routes that circumvent Pakistan, and its desire to engage in spaces with a large Chinese presence suggest that it can play a more active role in Central Asia.

India's Previous Presence in Central Asia

India was quick to establish diplomatic channels to Central Asia after the Soviet Union's collapse. India was one of the first non-communist countries to establish a diplomatic presence in the region and among the first countries officially to recognize the states' independence. India was a long-standing leader in the non-aligned movement, which provided it the leeway to establish a diplomatic presence in these countries. Then-Prime Minister P.V. Narasimha Rao visited Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan in 1993 and Turkmenistan and Kyrgyzstan in 1995. He helped to broker Strategic Partnership Agreements (SPA) with Kazakhstan, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan. Prime Minister Rao also revived New Delhi's "Indian Technical and Economic Cooperation" (ITEC) Program to support Central Asia's information-technology sectors.²

Indian engagements in Central Asia have primarily been focused on solidifying India's own national security interests, along with minor support for the region's technology sector and monitoring Pakistan's activity there. However, the geopolitical pressures of heightened Chinese involvement in Central Asia and the perceived Chinese Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) projects encirclement of India have boosted support for increased Indian diplomacy to the region.⁵ Such pressures have also empowered India to engage with Central Asia on multiple fronts to showcase its willingness to become a resilient and reliable partner for the region.

Countering Religious Extremism: A Focal Point of Indian-Central Asian Relations

Since India formally established diplomatic relations with the independent Central Asian

states, it has prioritized countering religious extremism in the region to prevent spillover into its immediate neighborhood. In 1995, Tajikistan President Emomali Rahmon (then Rahmonov) visited India and declared that India and Tajikistan needed to cooperate to safeguard their institutions from terrorism. Collaboration grew when India and Tajikistan assisted Afghanistan's Northern Alliance led by Ahmed Shah Massoud against the Taliban. During the Afghan civil war following the Soviet withdrawal, India built a hospital at Farkhor near Tajikistan's southern border with Afghanistan. Furthermore, Modi disclosed that leasing the Ayni Airbase in Tajikistan was a serious consideration for his administration in 2013. The Indian government allocated about \$100 million to renovate the airstrip and construct hangers on the base, making it operational in 2005. Pakistan's cozy relations with the Taliban leadership in Kabul also cultivated fears in India that its main adversary could support a terrorist organization relatively close to the contentious Jammu and Kashmir region.

The 2008 terrorist attack in Mumbai carried out by the Pakistan-based terrorist organization, Lashkar-e-Taiba, left at least 178 dead and reinforced India's desire to counter extremism. In addition, worries over revitalized religious extremism in Central Asia became a growing concern when Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan repatriated 231 and 156 citizens respectively from Syrian conflict zones as the Islamic State began to lose territory in the Middle East. Repatriating citizens from conflict zones could spark a growth of extremist thinking in the region if they are not properly reassimilated. While national security and countering religious extremism remain important issues, India hopes to transform its security exchanges with the Central Asian states into more robust relationships.

India and Tajikistan's strategic convergence on combatting religious extremism enhances an affinity between the two countries. In 2012, Tajikistan and India upgraded their bilateral relations to a strategic partnership, allowing the two countries to explore cooperation in sectors such as education, health, technology, science, and political and economic affairs.⁹



The Ayni Air Base, located in Tajikistan, was constructed with Indian financing. Source: The Diplomat.



Tajik President Emomali Rahmon and Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi at a 2017 state visit. Source: Vivekenanda International Foundation

India's experience in transforming security cooperation into a multi-dimensional relationship with Tajikistan has allowed it to seek similar relations with other Central Asian countries. Between 2014 and 2020, there were 18 ministerial, executive, and cabinet-level visits between Indian and Central Asian officials to discuss a myriad of issues, such as advancing technological cooperation, formulating joint business councils, and financing critical infrastructure projects.¹⁰

As the Central Asian countries seek financial support as well as security initiatives to bolster their economies, India could grow as a significant investor and financial source for the region.

The Rise of the Taliban: Its Impacts on India-Central Asia Relations

The resurgence of the Taliban and their takeover of Afghanistan in August 2021 reignited fears of extremism in Central and South Asia. Seeking to address these concerns, India sent a diplomatic delegation to Qatar to meet with Taliban representatives on August 31, 2021. Nevertheless, the Taliban provided no guarantees that it would counter groups opposing Indian control over Kashmir from operating within the country. In fact, Taliban spokesperson Suhail Shaheen said that the Taliban would "raise our voices for Muslims in Kashmir, India or any other country." Clearly, the return of the Taliban is a top security concern for New Delhi.

The complete withdrawal of U.S. troops from Afghanistan and the immediate takeover of Afghanistan by the Taliban also alarmed the Central Asians. Tajikistan is concerned that its 870-mile-long shared border with Afghanistan could become a hotbed for illegal drug smuggling, human trafficking, and religious extremism. Dushanbe granted China permission to construct and operate a military base within its borders in Gorno-Badakshan autonomous region high in the Pamir Mountains near the border with Afghanistan. 12 Other Central Asian states have made diplomatic efforts to receive assurances from the Taliban that its rise to power would not affect the security of the region. The Taliban pledged that the militant group would not pose a security threat to Uzbekistan in an October 2021 meeting with Uzbek Foreign Minister Abdulaziz Kamilov. Similarly, Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan both sent delegations to meet with Taliban representatives after Kyrgyz President Sadyr Japarov expressed concerns that the Taliban would threaten the security of the Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO) states. 14

India and the Central Asian republics are concerned about the security implications of a Taliban leadership in Afghanistan. While the Taliban has issued security guarantees for the Central Asian governments, it has not done so for India. Despite assurances, not all countries seem satisfied and Tajikistan has strengthened its security relations with other countries to bolster its defenses amidst the Taliban resurgence. The Taliban takeover provides India with a unique opportunity to enhance its security relations with Central Asia. Creating a more comprehensive security framework would ease concerns about the impacts of the Taliban in Central Asia and India, while also establishing India's position as a security guarantor for the Central Asian region.

Bridging India and Central Asia

India's lack of a shared border with any of the Central Asian states has impeded development of close bilateral relations. Between the five Central Asian countries and India sits Pakistan and Afghanistan. Additionally, outdated cross-border infrastructure within Central Asia deters multilateral interactions and trade. Moreover, proposals to link India with the region often prove fruitless. The 1,127-mile-long Turkmenistan-Afghanistan-Pakistan-India (TAPI) Pipeline was designed to transport Turkmen gas to India via Afghanistan and Pakistan. However, the Taliban's recapture of Afghanistan coupled with other significant financial and bureaucratic hurdles has stalled the project indefinitely.

India has ramped up investing in resilient infrastructure projects in the region that cement its position in Central Asia. In 2015, India agreed to work on Iran's Chabahar Port, located on the Gulf of Oman. The agreement stipulated that India would manage the terminal for 10 years, granting it the ability to access goods from Afghanistan and Central Asia without having to cross Pakistan. Chabahar Port has garnered enough international interest to attract over \$500 million worth of investments and is a direct competitor of Pakistan's

seaport at Gwadar that China is financing.

India hopes to connect its newly expanded Chabahar Port in Iran with the International North-South Transit Corridor (INSTC). The INSTC is a 4,473-mile-long transportation network linking Mumbai, India to Moscow, Russia via Central Asia and Iran.¹⁹ The route offers an alternative to the Suez Canal, which has proven to be vulnerable to unexpected weather conditions and human error. The INSTC is one of the most salient components of India's foreign agenda in Central Asia.²⁰ The route would not only link India with Central Asia, but it would also serve to counterbalance China's growing economic presence in the region. Nevertheless, global crises, like Russia's unprovoked invasion of Ukraine and the subsequent Western-imposed sanctions on Moscow leave the project's future uncertain.



Routes of the proposed International North-South Transit Corridor linking India to Europe. Source: Research Gate.

India's efforts to forge closer and more robust relations with Central Asian states face geopolitical barriers, including the difficult relationship between Iran and the United States and the Taliban resurgence in Afghanistan. Therefore, in addition to implementing costly infrastructure plans to create transit corridors linking the two regions, India should also explore other channels to bolster multilateral engagement, like inaugurating joint business councils, brokering trade deals, and enhancing its security relationship with the Central Asian states by promoting professional military education and training.

Historical Antagonism Between India and China Fuels India's Recent Interests in Central Asia

Tensions between India and China reached a tipping point after border clashes in 2020.²¹

While diplomacy succeeded in halting the fighting, reality is that hostilities between the two countries had been brewing for decades. Pakistan's close relations with China are another challenge. In 2013, China and Pakistan formalized the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) as part of China's BRI that includes a \$60 billion infrastructure plan.²² China has continued to increase its economic ties with Pakistan, and now accounts for half of Pakistan's trade deficit.²³ Pakistan ranks among the countries most vulnerable to debt distress as a result of China's BRI projects.²⁴

China has also been actively involved in India's other neighbors. China gained control of Sri Lanka's Hambantota Port when the Indian Ocean country defaulted on loan payments.²⁵ In addition, Bangladesh has embraced large amounts of funding from China to launch new infrastructure projects. For example, Dhaka and Beijing inked 27 bilateral agreements amounting to \$24 billion in 2016.²⁶ Chinese investment in India's direct neighbors has been classified as a "string of pearls," an attempt by Beijing to surround India with bases, ports, and governments friendly to Chinese interests.

India perceives China as encroaching in its historical sphere of influence. For decades, India has been a powerhouse of South Asia, but lucrative Chinese investment opportunities in India's neighborhood threaten its status within its own region. China has also employed similar tactics in Central Asia, with countries like Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan at risk of falling into debt traps due to expensive infrastructure projects while at the same time pulling in insufficient revenues.²⁷ Even before China announced the BRI in 2013, India introduced its "Connect Central Asia Policy" (CCAP) in June 2012 in Bishkek, Kyrgyzstan. The initiative's goal is to expand India's economic cooperation with Central Asia while imparting a geopolitical focus and strong emphasis on military training.²⁸ Although the project initially stalled, Prime Minister Narendra Modi reinforced its importance to Indian foreign policy by visiting all five Central Asian republics in 2015.²⁹

In 2017, India joined the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO), which is a multilateral organization designed to resolve border disputes in Central Asia. Since its founding, the organization has expanded beyond the original China, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan to also include India, Russia, and Pakistan. The SCO has provided India a feasible platform to promote its cultural exchange programs and security initiatives with the Central Asian countries. At the 2018 SCO summit, Modi encouraged greater cooperative tourism initiatives and the establishment of food and other cultural festivities among member state nations.⁵⁰ While minor, the SCO gives India a more even playing field to advance its relations with Central Asia.



Leaders of countries in the Shanghai Cooperation Organization pose at the 18th SCO Summit in 2018. Source: CCTV Video News Agency.

In addition, India hosted the first ever India–Central Asia Summit virtually in January 2022. The format resembled Chinese forums that are held with the five Central Asian republics. In the summit, the leaders of India and the Central Asian countries discussed the establishment of an India–Central Asia Center, which would manage relations between India and the region. There was also a focus on improving trade, investment, and connectivity between South and Central Asia. Last, security and defense cooperation were at the forefront of the meeting. Participants spoke of the importance of hosting joint counter–terrorism exercises and supporting a Joint Working Group on Afghanistan.³¹ The India–Central Asia Summit was held two days after the China Plus Central Asia meeting, which focused on expanding trade, investment, and security assurances between Beijing and the Central Asian republics.³² The back–to–back summits indicate that China and India are vying for economic and security influence in Central Asia. While China seeks to maintain and grow its prominence in the region, India is aiming to gain a foothold with the promises of less–controversial investment and security guarantees.

"The back-to-back summits indicate that China and India are vying for economic and security influence in Central Asia."



Modi speaks with the Central Asian leaders at the India–Central Asia Summit. Source: Observer Research Foundation.

India can also take advantage of festering adverse relations between the Central Asian countries and China. Residents of Kyrgyzstan have staged numerous protests opposing Chinese-led infrastructure projects in the country³³, and Kazakhstani university students enrolled in Chinese schools have reported feelings of uncertainty when transiting at the Xinjiang airport.³⁴ Kazakhstani citizens who previously held Chinese citizenship have been arrested while on business trips in China, adding to the sense of unease for Central Asians residing in China.³⁵ India can offer its own investment and credit lines to Central Asia that come with less geopolitical baggage than China's BRI projects. In 2020, India announced it would provide Central Asia with an additional \$1 billion line of credit intended for broadening the connectivity partnership between India and Central Asia.³⁶ Projects like these display India's eagerness to play a deeper role in developing Central Asia's infrastructure to counter China in the region.

Direct Chinese advances in Pakistan, Bangladesh, and Sri Lanka demonstrate Beijing's ambitions to expand beyond the East Asia-Pacific region. Beijing's establishment of a "string of pearls" surrounding India raise concerns in New Delhi over possible susceptibility to Chinese military pressure. India is utilizing its diplomatic corps and soft power competence to counterbalance Chinese BRI infrastructure projects in South and Central Asia. China's economic influence in South Asia has pushed India to adopt a more forward approach in Central Asia.

Policy Recommendations for India

India and the Central Asian countries would mutually benefit from more developed relations in a variety of different sectors. India's traditional engagement with Central Asia in countering religious extremism has allowed it to develop a harmonious relationship with multiple countries in the region. Extending this engagement to economic issues, pulling in the private sector, and cementing its security commitments in the region would elevate India as a serious player in Central Asian affairs and provide Central Asia with an alternative security and economic partner to China and Russia. To accomplish this, India should:

Forge its own security relationships with Central Asian states. India should push ahead with separate bilateral security relationships with Central Asian states. India should continue to work with Tajikistan to combat violent extremism and expand cooperation with other states, such as Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan, to curb radicalism in their countries. By using its relationship with Tajikistan as a basis for other countries, it can greatly transform its relatively minimal security presence in Central Asia into a network of reliable security partners.

Increase Security Engagement with Uzbekistan. Uzbekistan President Shavkat Mirziyoyev has expressed his intent to stamp out extremism from Uzbekistan and a desire to stabilize Afghanistan.⁵⁷ India should strengthen security engagement with Uzbekistan to halt religious extremism and further mold its security role in the region.



Modi meeds with Mirziyoyev during the 2018 Shanghai Cooperation Organization summit. Source: The Print.

Promote Multilateral Infrastructure Projects Crossing Eurasia. Central Asia is among the least internally connected regions in the world and would considerably benefit from initiatives to link the five countries with each other and to external countries. India's involvement in the Chabahar Port construction and the INSTC underscore its commitment to infrastructure development in Central Asia. Continuing to promote such initiatives would allow India to carve out its own role in Central Asian infrastructure development that circumvents China's debt traps.

Encourage its Growing Private Sector to Link with Central Asia. India is the third-largest tech start-up source worldwide, boasting more than 38,000 officially recognized start-ups.³⁹ Promoting start-ups in its information-technology sector to work with Central Asian companies will allow India to build rapport in the region and expand its reach through mechanisms less available from China and Russia.

Prioritize Direct Flights Between Indian Cities and Central Asian Countries. Prior to the 2019 Pakistani airspace closure and COVID-19 related travel restrictions, direct flights between major Indian cities and Central Asian countries were frequent. Indians traveling to Europe would take advantage of cheaper flight tickets offered by Central Asian airlines. Kazakhstan's Air Astana, Uzbekistan Airways, and Turkmenistan Airways serviced several Indian metropolitan areas. Coordinating with Central Asian countries to establish new flight paths linking India to the region would bring the two closer together and encourage mutual tourism and business opportunities.

Policy Recommendations for Central Asian States

The Central Asian countries are often caught in great power struggles by external countries. The competing interests presented to Central Asian countries can bring the region into a more global situation if not mitigated. To manage the competing global powers in terms of India, Central Asian countries should:

Embrace Indian Financial Support. A key component of Kazakhstan's multi-vector foreign policy, which calls for the diversification of Nur-Sultan's bilateral relations, is diversifying financing sources to ensure that it avoids falling into a debt trap with a larger power. Other Central Asian countries should follow Kazakhstan's policy to embrace Indian financial support on critical infrastructure projects.

Prioritize Internal Infrastructure Projects. By prioritizing internal infrastructure projects, Central Asian countries will be able to expand their regional trade and improve crossborder efficiency. In addition, the Central Asian states will be able to link their modernized infrastructure projects with larger transit corridors, such as the INSTC, to reach India.

Countries should apply a Kazakhstan-style foreign policy by attaining Indian funding for essential infrastructure projects.

Support Cultural Exchange Programs with India. India has implemented cultural exchange programs with countries from around the world. 40 The Indian Council for Cultural Relations finances Indian poetry to be translated into Central Asian languages. In addition, under the Indian Technical and Economic Cooperation (ITEC) program, thousands of Central Asians attend trainings and receive scholarships to enroll in Indian universities, including Turkmen students, who are often isolated from the international community. Nevertheless, Indian students at Central Asian universities have reported incidents of discrimination, tension with residents, and extortion at their schools. 41 Central Asian countries can support cultural exchange programs with India to promote person-to-person interactions while also addressing these concerns to ensure that cultural programs remain mutually beneficial to both India and Central Asia.

Conclusion

Central Asia is increasingly emerging as a geopolitically significant region with several lucrative trade networks and high potential for infrastructure development and business expansion. India has played a minor role in the region since independence, focusing its efforts on combatting violent extremism and supporting joint military training. However, Central Asia's interest in balancing China's and Russia's influence in the region presents an opportunity for India to cement its status in Central Asia as a sustainable partner. India's interest in financing critical infrastructure projects in Central Asia and sponsoring private-sector growth in the region are of interest forCentral Asian countries. Meanwhile, bolstering relations with the Central Asian states will allow it to offset China's influence in the region and monitor Pakistan's growth. China is a considerable factor driving India's desire to play a more active role in Central Asia. Both Central Asian states and India should embrace this fact and forge closer relations to support their foreign policy agendas.

ENDNOTES

- 1 Ella Hurworth, "India to overtake China as the world's most populous country: UN," CNN, June 19, 2019, https://www.cnn.com/2019/06/19/health/india-china-world-population-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 2 Ayjaz Wani, "India and China in Central Asia: Understanding the new rivalry in the heart of Eurasia," Observer Research Foundation 235, no. 1 (February 2020).
- 3 Mohamed Zeeshan, "India's diplomatic corps is understaffed, busy with bureaucratic work. That's a problem. The Print, https://theprint.in/pageturner/excerpt/indias-diplomatic-corps-is-understaffed-busy-with-bureaucratic-work-thats-a-problem/589685/.
- 4 Shri Raj Kumar Sharma, "A Perspective on India Tajikistan Strategic Partnership," The United Service Institution of India, https://usiofindia.org/publication/usi-journal/a-perspective-on-india-tajikistan-stratigic-partnership/.
- 5 Alexander Sodiqov, "India's Relations with Tajikistan: Beyond the Airbase," The Jamestown Foundation, February 22, 2011, https://jamestown.org/program/indias-relations-with-tajikistan-beyond-the-airbase/.
- 6 Gowhar Geelani (Srinagar), "Taliban advances in Afghanistan give Kashmir militants a boost," DW, July 8, 2021, https://www.dw.com/en/taliban-afghanistan-impact-on-india-kashmir/a-58204577.
- 7 Shanthie Mariet D'Souza, "Mumbai terrorist attacks of 2008," Britannica, May 13, 2009, https://www.britannica.com/event/Mumbai-terrorist-attacks-of-2008.
- 8 Rhea Menon & Sharanya Rajiv, "Realizing India's Strategic Interests in Central Asia," Carnegie India, December 1, 2019, https://carnegieindia.org/2019/12/01/realizing-india-s-strategic-interests-in-central-asia-pub-80576.
- 9 Shri Raj Kumar Sharma, "A Perspective on India Tajikistan Strategic Partnership," The United Service Institution of India, https://usiofindia.org/publication/usi-journal/a-perspective-on-india-tajikistan-stratigic-partnership/.
- 10 Aarti Bansal, "Continuity in India's ties with Central Asia," Observer Research Foundation, February 9, 2021, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/continuity-india-ties-central-asia/.
- 11 The Associated Press, "With the Taliban's Rise, India Sees a Renewed Threat in Kashmir," NPR, September 14, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2021/09/14/1036877490/with-talibans-rise-india-sees-renewed-threat-in-kashmir.
- 12 Reid Standish, "Tajikistan Approves Construction Of New Chinese-Funded Base As Beijing's Security Presence In Central Asia Grows," Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty, October 28, 2021, https://www.rferl.org/a/tajikistan-approves-chinese-base/31532078.html.
- 13 Temur Umarov, "Do the Taliban Pose a Threat to Stability in Central Asia?" Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, September 3, 2021, https://carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/85271.
- 14 Bruce Pannier, "Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan Open Channels With The Taliban," Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty, October 1, 2021, https://gandhara.rferl.org/a/kazakhstan-kyrgyzstan-taliban/31487601.html.
- 15 Dante Schulz, "Outdated Cross-Border Trade Processes Hamper Central Asian Regional," Caspian Policy Center, December 17, 2020, https://www.caspianpolicy.org/outdated-cross-border-trade-processes-hamper-central-asian-regional%e2%80%af/.
- 16 Special Correspondent, "Delayed implementation of TAPI construction owes to stalled Afghan peace process," New Delhi Times, April 5, 2021, https://www.newdelhitimes.com/delayed-implementation-of-tapi-construction-owes-to-stalled-afghan-peace-process/.
- 17 Khalid Mustafa, "Dead winds for TAPI as ADB stops work till recognition of Taliban regime," The News, March 8, 2022, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/939687-dead-winds-for-tapi-as-adb-stops-work-till-recognition-of-taliban-regime.

 18 PTI, "India has accelerated work on Chabahar Por, likely to be declared operational by May: CRS," The Hindu, April 9, 2021, https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/india-has-accelerated-work-on-chabahar-port-likely-to-be-declared-operational-by-may-crs/article34277332.ece#.
- 19 Grace Cheema, "The International North-South Transport Corridor: Shifting Gears in Eurasian Connectivity," Modern Diplomacy, September 24, 2020, https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2020/09/24/the-international-north-south-transport-corridor-shifting-gears-in-eurasian-connectivity/.
- 20 Jeff Masters, "Suez Canal shutdown shows the vulnerability of the global economy to extreme events," Yale Climate Connections, March 29, 2021, https://yaleclimateconnections.org/2021/03/suez-canal-shutdown-shows-vulnerability-of-global-economy-to-extreme-events/.
- 22 Saim Saeed, "Pakistan learns the cost of an alliance with China," Politico, March 3, 2021, https://www.politico.eu/article/pakistan-learns-cost-of-economic-alliance-with-china/.
- 23 Sabrina Toppa, "Why Young Pakistanis Are Learning Chinese," The Atlantic, December 14, 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/11/pakistan-china-cooperation-cpec/568750/.
- 24 John Hurley, Scott Morris, & Gailyn Portelance, "Examining the Debt Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative from a

- Policy Perspective," Center for Global Development, February 2021, https://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/examin-ing-debt-implications-belt-and-road-initiative-policy-perspective.pdf.
- 25 Maria Abi-Habib, "How China Got Sri Lanka to Cough Up a Port," The New York Times, June 25, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/25/world/asia/china-sri-lanka-port.html.
- 26 Sudha Ramachandran, "How Bangladesh Learned to Love the Belt and Road," The Diplomat, July 22, 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/how-bangladesh-learned-to-love-the-belt-and-road/.
- 27 Jonathan Eales, "China's Debt Trap Diplomacy in Kyrgyzstan," Australian Outlook, March 25, 2021, https://www.internationalaffairs.org.au/australianoutlook/chinas-debt-trap-diplomacy-in-kyrgyzstan/.
- 28 Neha Dwivedi, "Can India 'Connect' With Central Asia?" The Diplomat, November 30, 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/11/can-india-connect-with-central-asia/.
- 29 Rhea Menon & Sharanya Rajiv, "Realizing India's Strategic Interests in Central Asia," Carnegie India, December 1, 2019, https://carnegieindia.org/2019/12/01/realizing-india-s-strategic-interests-in-central-asia-pub-80576.
- 30 Harsh V. Pant, "India Makes Waves, Courts Central Asia at the SCO Summit," The Diplomat, June 12, 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/06/india-makes-waves-courts-central-asia-at-the-sco-summit/.
- 31 Pravesh Kumar Gupta, "First India-Central Asia Summit: Some Major Takeaways," Vivekananda International Foundation, January 31, 2022, https://www.vifindia.org/article/2022/january/31/first-india-central-asia-summit-some-major-takeaways.
- 32 Chris Devonshire-Ellis, "'China Plus Central Asia' Meeting Draws Eurasian Security And Trade Closer Together," Silk Road Briefing, January 26, 2022, https://www.silkroadbriefing.com/news/2022/01/26/china-plus-central-asia-meeting-draws-eurasian-security-and-trade-closer-together/.
- Council on Foreign Relations, April 19, 2021, https://www.cfr.org/report/preparing-heightened-tensions-between-china-and-india.
- 33 Colleen Wood, "Why Did Kyrgyz Stage a Protest Outside the Chinese Embassy?" The Diplomat, December 29, 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/12/why-did-kyrgyz-stage-a-protest-outside-the-chinese-embassy/.
- 34 Bradley Jardine, "Why are there anti-China protests in Central Asia," The Washington Post, October 16, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/10/16/why-are-there-anti-china-protests-central-asia/.
- 35 Art of Life, "The Stories of Kazakhstan Citizens Arrested in China," World Uyghur Congress, August 24, 2018, https://www.uyghurcongress.org/en/the-stories-of-kazakhstan-citizens-arrested-in-china/.
- 36 Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "India extends \$1 billion Line of Credit to Central Asia for connectivity & other development projects," The Economic Times, October 28, 2020, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/policy/india-extends-1-billion-line-of-credit-to-central-asia-for-connectivity-other-development-projects/articleshow/78917598.cms?from=m-dr.
- 37 Akhror Khatamov, "Uzbekistan's New Face: Its Potential Role in the Afghan Peace Process," International Policy Digest, January 27, 2021, https://intpolicydigest.org/the-platform/uzbekistan-s-new-face-its-potential-role-in-the-afghan-peace-process/.
- 38 "International Partnerships: Central Asia," European Commission, https://ec.europa.eu/international-partnerships/where-we-work/central-asia_en.
- 39 Rajiv Bhatia, "How India can benefit from SCO," Hindustan Times, November 25, 2020, https://www.hindustantimes.com/analysis/how-india-can-benefit-from-sco/story-lvHNVzB99Asw6EPcgfE6NK.html.
- 40 Indian Council for Cultural Relations, "The Cultural Exchange Programs between India and other countries," UNESCO, 2015, https://en.unesco.org/creativity/policy-monitoring-platform/cultural-exchange-programs.
- 41 Colleen Wood, "India's Soft Power at Play in Central Asia," The Diplomat, August 23, 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/08/indias-soft-power-at-play-in-central-asia/.

1015 15th ST NW, SUITE 380 WASHINGTON, DC 20005 202.864.6958 INFO@CASPIANPOLICY.ORG CASPIANPOLICY.ORG

